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SUBJECT: Local Improvement Charges - 51 Sandy Point Road  

ORIGIN 

Councillor Hendsbee tabled the following motion at the February 7, 2017, Regional Council meeting: “THAT 
Council request a staff report to determine whether the balance remaining on the Local Improvement 
Charge, for paving at 51 Sandy Point Road in Porters Lake, can be waived.” 

LEGISLATIVE AUTHORITY 

By-law S-400 Street Improvement By-law; By-law S-434, an amendment to By-law S-400 Respecting Local 
Improvement Charges, New Paving Projects Outside Core Area 2010, Joan Elizabeth Way, Mannette Court 
and Sandy Point Road. 

RECOMMENDATION 

It is recommended that Halifax Regional Council continue to charge the Local Improvement Charge for civic 
51 Sandy Point Road for the reasons outlined in this report. 
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BACKGROUND 
 
Sandy Point Road is located next to Highway 107 and Inspiration Drive, Porters Lake.  In 2010, Sandy 
Point Road, Mannette Court and Joan Elizabeth Way were paved under the provincial Aid to Municipality 
Program. The Aid to Municipality Program is an agreement between NSTIR and Nova Scotia municipalities 
(including HRM) to upgrade provincially owned and maintained gravel roads to asphalt or chipseal.  Under 
this program, the Province is responsible to design, tender and provide contract administration and 
inspection during construction while HRM’s role is to identify the streets to be paved and to facilitate the 
Local Improvement Charge (LIC) process pursuant to By-law S-400 and the Local Improvement Policy 
1997.  The program is cost-shared between the Province and the Municipality, each contributing 50% of 
the total construction costs.  HRM’s portion is recovered in its entirety by levying an LIC to the abutting 
properties on the relevant streets as described in By-law S-400. 
 
Sandy Point Road, Mannette Court and Joan Elizabeth Way were gravel roads prior to the asphalt upgrade 
in 2010.  However, there was a paved section on Sandy Point Road that had been previously part of the 
former highway alignment that abutted civic numbers 37, 41, 45, 49 and a portion of civic 51.  Prior to 2010, 
the total frontage of civic 51 Sandy Point Road was approximately 294 feet with 236 feet being asphalt and 
the remaining 58 feet gravel. It is noted the Province repaved (at their expense) the former highway 
alignment that abutted civic numbers 37, 41, 45, 49 and a portion of civic 51 in 2010.   
 
As part of the LIC procedure, the property owners on Sandy Point Road, Mannette Court and Joan 
Elizabeth Way were surveyed for paving with an estimated LIC frontage rate of $35.00 per foot. The results 
of the survey indicated the residents were in support of the paving, and as a result the project was advanced 
to the Aid to Municipality Program.  However, through the process to establish the LIC rate Council 
approved the LIC recovery based on a lot charge of $3,705.29 to 44 properties which included civic 51 
Sandy Point Road.  The rationale to modify the LIC from a frontage charge to a lot charge was premised 
on a more equitable solution. The frontages varied significantly, and it was believed applying the same lot 
charge to each property would be a more reasonable approach. The attached supplementary report dated 
July 10, 2012 provides background information. 
 
To add further context, prior to approving the LIC recovery rate based on 44 properties, Council was 
considering a recovery from 48 lots.  Council decided the 4 properties (civic numbers 37, 41, 45, and 49 
Sandy Point Road) had existing pavement along their frontage as noted above.  As a result of reducing the 
number of lots for consideration from 48 to 44, there was a shortfall of $14,821.16 (4 lots x $3,705.29).  
Council made the decision to recover this shortfall from the Paving of HRM Owned Subdivision Streets 
account (refer to Regional Council meeting dated July 10, 2012). 
 
During the Bylaw process, the property owners at civic 51 Sandy Point Road advised they believed the 
gravel portion in front of their property had been at one time paved and converted to gravel when 
construction of surrounding residential streets occurred. As a result, they requested that their property be 
exempt from paying LIC’s.  HRM staff reviewed this claim with the Province and concluded there was no 
evidence to support this. The property owners at civic 51 Sandy Point Road were also requesting that their 
portion of property that had fronted existing asphalt (236 feet) be exempt, similar to the other four properties 
on Sandy Point Road (civic numbers 37, 41, 45, and 49), and that only the gravel portion in front of their 
property (58 feet) be considered for an LIC. This was not an option as HRM Regional Council was approving 
the Bylaw based on a lot charge, and a portion of road in front of civic 51 Sandy Point Road was gravel 
prior to 2010.  
 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
In 2017, the property owners requested, through the local councillor, that the balance remaining on their 
LIC for paving at civic 51 Sandy Point Road be waived.  It is staff’s understanding the rationale to make this 
request is based on the property owners’ belief that the portion of gravel road along civic 51 Sandy Point 
Road had been previously paved.  Since Sandy Point Road is provincially owned, HRM staff contacted the 
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Province again to review this claim.  Based on a response from the Province, a portion of Sandy Point Road 
had at one time represented the alignment of the former highway 107.  After the construction of the new 
highway, a portion of the old highway was severed leaving a remaining paved section of road that later 
became known as Sandy Point Road.  At the time of the highway realignment, there were no existing homes 
on this severed portion of road.  The detached paved section connected east to the Porters Lake Connector, 
and was extended in a westerly direction as a gravel road.  
 
According to the Province, when house construction began on Sandy Point Road, the property at civic 51 
had a portion of its property fronting asphalt, and from their driveway heading west the property fronted the 
gravel portion of Sandy Point Road. The asphalt pavement did not extend past the driveway at civic 51 
once the road became Sandy Point Road, and not until it was paved under the Aid to Municipality program 
in 2010.   
 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
Based on the above noted recommendation, there are no financial implications at this time. If Council 
chooses Alternative No. 1 (outlined below), the outstanding LIC balance would have to be paid from another 
HRM funding source. 
 
 
RISK CONSIDERATION 
 
There are no significant risks associated with the recommendation in this report.  The risks considered rate 
low.  
 
 
COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT 
 
There was no requirement to conduct public engagement based on the recommendation outlined above. 
 
 
ENVIRONMENTAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
No environmental implications were identified. 
 
 
ALTERNATIVES 
 
Council may amend By-law S-400 to remove any outstanding LIC for the property located at 51 Sandy 
Point Road. Initially the residents were surveyed based on a frontage charge, however, this was modified 
to a lot charge. As noted above, civic numbers 37, 41, 45, and 49 Sandy Point Road had existing pavement 
along their frontage prior to the 2010 Aid to Municipality program. Council originally contemplated applying 
the LIC’s for these 4 properties but decided to exempt them.  Council could follow the same approach and 
decide to exempt 51 Sandy Cove Road from any further LIC charges. In doing so, HRM staff would require 
direction from Council to determine a funding source for the remaining lot charge. A suitable funding source 
could be from the Paving of HRM Owned Subdivision Streets Account No. CR000002.  This account 
currently has sufficient funding to cover the remaining balance on civic 51 Sandy Point Road. Staff is not 
recommending this option as Council already decided in 2012 to impose a lot charge for all 44 properties, 
including 51 Sandy Point Road.  If Council was to select this option Council could pass the following motion: 
 
That Halifax Regional Council direct staff: 
 

(1) to prepare amendments to By-law A-400, the Streets Improvement By-law, to exempt 51 Sandy 
Point Road from any further charges arsing from Schedule Q of the By-law and return to Council 
for consideration of the resulting amendments; and 
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(2) fund the remaining balance of the charge for 51 Sandy Point Road arising from Schedule Q of the
By-law from the Paving of the HRM owned Subdivision Streets Account CR000002.

ATTACHMENTS 

A   Supplementary Report By-law S-434 dated June 28, 2012 
B   Map illustrating a portion of Sandy Point Road 

A copy of this report can be obtained online at halifax.ca or by contacting the Office of the Municipal Clerk at 
902.490.4210. 

Report Prepared by: David Hubley, P.Eng., Manager, Project Planning and Design, (902) 490-4845 




































	Local Improvement Charges - 51 Sandy Point Road
	Local Improvement Charges - 51 Sandy Point Road_Attachments

